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The ARTF Gender Working Group (GWG) held its monthly meeting virtually on October 13, 2020, which 
was co-chaired by the World Bank (the Bank) and Australia. Representatives of 10 donor partners1, 
representative of Ministry of Women Affairs (MoWA) and the ARTF Administrator attended the meeting.  
 
The agenda for the October meeting was the following: (i) update on the agreed actions from the August 
GWG; (ii) COVID-19 Discussion: a) UNWOMEN update on the impact, b) recap of World Bank response, 
and c) bilateral COVID responses; (iii) update on the new PFFP Preparation/Structure of input needed; and 
(iv) Strategy Group update  
 
Update on the agreed actions of August GWG: A couple of donor partners did share some suggestions 
related to female friendly public works for the Cash for Work component of ENETAWF project. The second 
agreed action on updates to be made at the Strategy Group meeting was later discussed as agenda item of 
this meeting. On the donor co-chair position, Given donors’ recommendations for Australia to take the 
second term and lack of any other nominations, Australia is taking the second term until Feb 2021. The 
action on donors to share their bilateral programs in response to COVID-19 was also later discussed as part 
of the agenda for this meeting. The last action was to encourage the participation of representatives of 
MOWA and MOF in GWG meeting. , Head of External Relations Department at the 
MOWA attended this meeting, while there was no representation by the MOF. 
 
UNWOMEN update on the impact of COVID: UNWOMEN highlighted three areas women have been 
primarily impacted during the COVID-19 outbreak in Afghanistan, which are: increased rate of violence 
against women (pre-Covid-19 rate to post is from 87% to 97%), according to , 
burden of unpaid care and domestic work, and negative economic impacts show that out of the 8,000 
respondents, 48% of women had reported reduced work hours and 60% reported loss of a job. UNWOMEN 
also shared about their responses to COVID-19 impacts on women. These include ensuring the 11 Women 
Protection Centers (WPCs) and five Family Guidance Centers (FGCs) funded by UNWOMEN in 12 
provinces adapted to the needs of the COVID-19 and development of tailored operation protocols for all 
these centers in collaboration with MOWA, UNFPA, Columbo Plan, and others. PPEs were distributed to 
all the staff and residents of the centers, and UNWOMEN managed to work with MOPH to secure a space 
for women survivors of violence in the COVID treatment hospitals especially in remote provinces for 
quarantine purposes. As the need for expansion of WPC services arouse, UNWOMEN have started working 
on development of a women protection trust fund along with Australia to enable expanding these services 
to areas where there are none. The work on establishment of a Violence Against Women (VAW) hotline 
still continues and is waiting for MOWA for some processes. In terms of community-based communication 
related to COVID, UNWOMEN developed a campaign called Salam for Safety featuring Afghan women 
way of greeting while maintaining social distancing measures. UNWOMEN convened many digital panel 
discussions under the name Crises and Opportunity where prominent Afghan women gathered to discuss 
the impact of COVID-19 on women, peace process, gender in humanitarian action and more. They also set 

 
1 Australia, Canada, EU, Finland, Norway, Sweden, Denmark, US, UNWOMEN, and Switzerland 








